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TO:  Staff Senate 

FROM: Pauline Palko 

DATE:  November 23, 2015 

SUBJECT: Minutes of the November 18, 2015 Meeting 

 

In attendance: Ms. Barrett Notarianni, Ms. Tokash, Ms. Mecadon, Ms. Palko, Ms. 
Tucker, Ms. Cali, Ms. Klien, Ms. Edwards, Mr. Hallock, Mr. Roginski, Mr. Sakowski, Ms. 
Shimsky, Ms. Thomas, Ms. Bevacqua, Ms. Butler, Ms. Cook, Ms. Driscoll-McNulty, Mr. 
Murphy, Ms. Johnson, Ms. Strickland, Ms. Vita, Mr. Krzan, Mr. Wetherell. 

Not in attendance: Ms. Schofield, Mr. Barrett, Mr. Griguts, Mr. Pilger, Ms. Barnoski, Ms. 
Grissinger, Ms. Densevich , Ms. Hollingshead, Mr. Sheehan.  

Guests: Mr. Tom Coleman, Mr. Kyle Thomas, Mr. Dale Zawicki, Ms. Doreen Wormuth. 

Welcome:  

�x Mr. Wetherell called the meeting to order at 10:07 am, in the PNC Bank Board 
Room, Brennan Hall. Ms. Cali offered the opening prayer, Ms. Palko volunteered 
to offer the prayer for the December 9 meeting.  

�x Attendance was checked, quorum met for voting purposes. 

Review of September  meeting minutes:  

Minutes approved with no changes. 

Approval of Agenda:  

Agenda approved with no changes. 

Liaison Report : 

Highmark has acquired Blue Cross of Northeastern Pennsylvania and is taking control 
beginning January 1, 2016. Our plans are transitioning to Highmark 

Summary of changes can be found on the HR webpage or in the HR Office. 

Plan names are changing to Highmark names; BlueCare PPO is now PPO Blue, the 
traditional is now called Classic Blue, no changes to HMO. 

New cards will be received prior to January 1, 2016. 

The group number will remain the same, but the alpha prefix will change on Highmark. 
Make sure you give the information to your health care providers. 
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Vision coverage information will be on the new card: no separate card for vision 
coverage. Use your new medical card at eye care provider after January 1, 2016. New 
coverage is as good or better than prior years. 

New card will have a sticker asking you to call about coordination of benefits relative to 
a spouse having another plan. Call as soon as possible to prevent delay of claims 
processing.  

Prescription formulary changes are minimal. Some drugs may 
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Can skype with the physician as well if you have the technology.  

Senator asked if SwiftMD would also provide doctor’s excuse for a child attending 
school or person attending work.  

Ms. Tetreault offered to look into that and respond at a later date. 

 

 

Guest Speaker:  

Ed Steinmetz presented information on the annual budget for 2016-2017: Where we are 
and looking ahead. 

A lot of what we do is based on our financial history/data. Working from financial 
projections. 

Key variables: First year enrollment, market realities, and tuition increases. 

Nine hundred sixty (960) is our benchmark for modeling purposes. 

Can’t have operating deficits. If all projections of the model held true, in the year 2020, 
we’d be looking at a 10 million dollar deficit. Forecasting allows us to make smart 
decisions today to avoid deficits down the road. Budget should be completed in the next 
ten days and presented to the Board at the December meeting. 

Looking ahead to 2022, the total sticker price for a student coming to the university 
would be $62,000 per year before financial aid. Even with discount rate, families would 
bear a considerable cost.  

Senator asked if not spending the surplus of this year would be a benefit for the 
following two years. Mr. Steinmetz replied that each year has to stand on its own. 

This is just for illustration purposes, the staff window retirement and some other efforts 
will have a positive impact.  

To retain our rating with Standard and Poor’s, and some other rating agencies, we have 
to generate some operating surplus even though we are non-profit. Boards mandate is 
that we remain an A Rated institution. Rating was downgraded from A to A- over the last 
year. It’s crucial that we increase our surplus so we can move back up in the rating. To 
do that we must enhance our revenue strategies and strategically cut our costs.  

The last few years it has been increasingly challenging to enroll the class at the size we 
need. Tuition room and board is roughly 95% of our operating budget. Smaller class 
sizes of the last few years has created more pressure on the budget. 

The 2014-2015 tuition increase did not balance the cost of aid the market demanded. 
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Most significant for the staff is when we did the staff retirement window program. 
Looked at areas that were impacted and opportunities that might allow us to restructure, 
use technology better. We made great strides in a relatively short span of time. Between 
the window plans, targeted reviews of the Registrar’s office, Printing Services, and now 
IT, reducing staff costs through window retirement plan, restructuring departments, 
focusing on efficient use of technology, has generated a significant 1.8 million dollars in 
savings. Expectation is that a similar savings will result when the faculty window 
retirement plan rolls out next year. Will continue to focus on automating and increasing 
efficiency of processes.  

Another way to reduce costs of fringe benefits by increasing the premium share of 
healthcare coverage participants.  

Must reduce 710 budget lines, have cut so much there is not much room left to trim. 

Have outstanding debt from our buildings. Have reduced debt for buildings by 
refinancing. Lower interest rates saved one million dollars. 

Standard and Poor’s downgrade of the University of Scranton from A to A- reflects 
softening of enrollment statistics, combined with decreased operation surplus, and 
financial ratings Comprehensive review was put in place to plan and navigate through 
the challenges. Due to current realities in the market the old model no longer works, 
therefore we are strategizing, as are other institutions, to remain solvent. We’re blending 
two approaches, a responsibility centered approach working with the deans and 
directors in each area to look at each area and suggest targeted goals for them, and 
also to look at a 0 based budget for managing the 710 lines. Forces us to look at how 
we are spending our money in these challenging times and look for ways to make 
positive changes in the annual 710 budgets.  

The senates and the whole campus community have and will continue to play a very 
important part in this process. Mr. Steinmetz strongly encouraged senators (and staff) to 
share with Joe (Wetherell) who is on the steering committee or Mr. Steinmetz any 
thoughts, ideas, or suggestions you have on saving money. So we can do this in a more 
effective way. The only way we’re going to succeed in this is to work with the senates. 
We’ll come through this a stronger institution if we work through these challenges 
together.  

Message: No reason to panic, but business as usual no longer serves us well. May 
have to make some hard decisions.  

A senator noted that many of the trash cans in the offices were lined with heavy leaf 
bags and suggested that using a lighter weight, indoor type bag would save money. 

A senator also asked if corporate sponsorship of the Long Center had been considered. 
Mr. Steinmetz noted that it was something The University has to look at more seriously. 
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